

Analysis of the OAS Mission's Draft Report on Haiti's Election

BY MARK WEISBROT AND JAKE JOHNSTON *

A draft copy of the Organization of American States (OAS) Report on Haiti's election, "Organization of American States Expert Verification Mission, President Election –First Round 2010– Final Report," was leaked to the press last week, and the Center for Economic and Policy Research posted a copy on its website after receiving it from a different source. The report was formally presented to Haitian president Rene Préval on January 13. Media reports suggest that the final version given to Préval includes the same conclusions as the earlier, leaked document.

The government of Haiti is currently under pressure to accept the recommendations of the report, which would change the result of the first round of the election. According to press reports, President Préval has expressed "reservations" about the report, including "the fact that six of the seven members of the OAS team came either from the United States, Canada or France, countries which had raised early public objections to the preliminary Haiti election results." France is not a member of the OAS, but only has Permanent Observer status.

The U.S. State Department has indicated that it will also accept the recommendations of the OAS, which will put even more pressure on the Government of Haiti to do the same. The French foreign ministry was also quoted in the press urging the Haitian Government to accept the report's conclusions.³

For these reasons it is important to understand, as accurately as possible, what the Mission did and did not do, and how it arrived at its conclusions. Although parts of the report are unclear or ambiguous, and it is not always transparent about its methodology, it is possible to understand the most important aspects of the Mission's analysis. We find that the Mission did not establish any legal, statistical, or other logical basis for its conclusions, i.e., that candidate Michel Martelly finished second and Jude Celestin third.

Center for Economic and Policy Research

1611 Connecticut Ave, NW Suite 400 Washington, DC 20009 tel: 202-293-5380 fax: 202-588-1356 www.cepr.net

^{*}Mark Weisbrot is an economist and Co-Director of the Center for Economic and Policy Research in Washington, D.C. Jake Johnston is a Research Assistant at CEPR.

The Mission's Methodology and Findings

The Mission appears to have first constructed a sample of the 11,181 tally sheets. (A tally sheet contains the vote totals for one voting booth.) The construction of this sample is complex, and not very clearly explained; the explanation is in Appendix IV of the commission's report. However, since the Mission's determination of the final vote count does not depend on a statistical inference from this sample, the report's conclusions are not dependent on the details of how the sample was constructed.

Statistical tests on this sample, which are not explained or described in the Mission's Report, found a positive correlation between the percent turnout and irregularities in the tally sheets. This is not surprising: if there is ballot-box stuffing or other additions to the vote totals of a candidate in particular voting booth, it will increase the recorded number for total turnout in that voting booth. (We also found such a correlation in our examination of all 11,181 tally sheets.⁴)

On that basis, the Mission "reviewed and evaluated every single Procès-Verbal [tally sheet] with a participation rate of 50 percent or greater and where a single candidate received 150 votes or more. In addition, the 118 PVs [tally sheets] with a participation rate of more than 100 percent were reviewed in their entirety irrespective of the number of votes received by the winning candidate."

The Mission then took these tally sheets, selected on the basis of the above participation rates and vote totals, and subjected them to the following criteria:

"the Expert Mission set four specific criteria to determine if a PV [tally sheet] should be included: 1) the inclusion or absence of the required signatures of the polling officials on the Procès-Verbal [tally sheet]; 2) the inclusion or absence of the list of registered voters; 3) the presence and accuracy of the CIN [voter national identity] numbers to identify those voters who cast their ballots at that particular polling station; 4) if a Procès-Verbal [tally sheet] had been obviously altered to change the results of the elections, for instance adding a digit to a number to increase a vote total by a hundred or more, that PV [tally sheet] was also excluded."

On the basis of these legal criteria, the Mission excluded 234 tally sheets. The exclusion of these tally sheets then changed the total votes for the three candidates: instead of 22.5 percent for Jude Celestin, and 21.8 percent for Michel Martelly, the result with these 234 tally sheets removed was changed to 22.2 percent for Martelly and 21.9 percent for Celestin, according to the report – a margin of 0.3 percent. Thus Michel Martelly, instead of Jude Celestin, would proceed to the runoff election, if these results were accepted.

There are several things wrong with this methodology and result.

(1) First, the mission reviewed only a subset of the 11,181 tally sheets. According to the report, this subset appears to be 919 tally sheets.⁷ This means that there are many more tally sheets that would be excluded under the four legal criteria applied. Even if the correlation between voter participation and irregularities is very strong, the subset examined cannot contain all of the tally sheets that would fail to meet the legal criteria applied by the Mission. In fact, with a sample of 919 tally sheets, it is quite possible that the majority of irregular tally sheets – by the four criteria used by the Mission – were outside of this sample.⁸ Since there is no statistical inference reported from the sample that was

examined, we have no idea whether a different result would be obtained if all of the tally sheets were subjected to these four legal criteria.

Of course, even if these four legal criteria had been applied to all 11,181 tally sheets, and all the ballot sheets that would be rejected according to these criteria were thrown out, this would not mean that we would have confidence in the result. This would constitute a statistical analysis or a recount. Such a procedure would merely mean that all the tally sheets counted met certain selected legal criteria – the ones described above. But the four legal criteria were only applied to a small fraction of the tally sheets; so the Mission does not even have a limited legal basis for its result.

(2) Even more importantly, we found that some 11.9 percent of the tally sheets were missing or quarantined by the CEP. The Mission's report now acknowledges that this is, indeed, the number of missing/quarantined tally sheets (the OAS had previously used the much lower number of four percent).⁹

We found that 1,326¹⁰ tally sheets that were quarantined or not received by the CEP (provisional electoral council). These represented approximately 156,000 votes. **Table 1** shows the breakdown by department of these tally sheets.

TABLE 1
Tally Sheets Excluded by Department

Tany Sheets Excluded by Department	
Quaran	tined / Never Received by CEP
By Percent:	
Artibonite	25.2%
Sud Est	22.5
Nord	19.9
Nord Est	15.3
Centre	5.4
Ouest	8.7
Grand Anse	3.9
Nord Ouest	2.2
Sud	6.5
Nippes	1.8
Overall	11.9%
By Number of Tally Shee	ets:
Ouest	386
Artibonite	373
Nord	225
Sud Est	140
Centre	40
Nord Est	67
Sud	56
Nord Ouest	13
Grand Anse	19
Nippes	7
Overall	1,326
Source: CEP and authors' calculations	

If the voters in the areas of missing/quarantined tally sheets had the same voting patterns as the overall distribution of votes in the country, then the Mission would at least be able to claim that the exclusion of these voters did not affect the result. However, the distribution of votes in the areas of missing/quarantined votes was indeed different from the rest of the country; it was significantly

more pro-Celestin. In our previous report on this election, we did a simple estimate of the vote count for the missing/quarantined tally sheets based on the proportion of votes received in the areas that the tally sheets were from. On that basis, we found that Celestin came in second, with 22.6 percent of the vote to 21.2 percent for Martelly.¹¹ The impact of the lost votes, based on the voting patterns of those areas, seem to far outweigh the impact of irregular votes.

Conclusion

The Mission's analysis does not provide any basis – statistical or otherwise – for changing the result of the first round of the presidential election. By throwing out 234 tally sheets and adding up the other 10,947, they can indeed get a different result – with Celestin finishing third by a very small margin: 0.3 percent of the vote, or about 3,200 votes. But this is a purely arbitrary result. It does not even apply the same legal criteria to all of the tally sheets, and hence there are likely hundreds of unexamined tally sheets that, by the four criteria used by the Mission, would also be thrown out. And most importantly the Mission failed to take into the consideration the missing/quarantined tally sheets, which if they were not excluded would likely have put Celestin in second place.

There are many reasons for re-running this election: first, the turnout was amazingly small. Only about 27 percent of registered voters went to the polls – a record low for the Western Hemisphere, including Haiti, for more than 60 years. An even smaller percentage, 22.9 percent, had their votes counted. And disenfranchisement was even higher in those areas most affected by the earthquake, about half of the overall average. There were also a large amount of irregular vote totals, clerical errors, and of course the missing/quarantined vote total is very high.

But regardless of what is done going forward, the Mission has failed to provide any sound basis for a credible vote count in the first round of the election.

1 Organization of American States. 2011. "Organization of American States Expert Verification Mission, President Election –First Round 2010 –Final Report." http://www.cepr.net/documents/publications/OAS-Haiti-2011-1.pdf

² Delva, Joseph and Tom Brown. 2011. "Haiti Leader has 'Reservations' over OAS Report." Reuters. January 13. http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE70C6SH20110113

³ Agence France Presse quoted French foreign ministry spokesman Bernard Valero as saying, "Now it's time to recognise the consequences of the definitive results of the first round of voting so that they reflect the choice expressed by voters." Agence France Presse, "France warns Haiti to respect OAS poll report." January 14, 2011. http://www.expatica.com/fr/news/french-news/france-warns-haiti-to-respect-oas-poll-report_123287.html

⁴ We could not estimate turnout accurately for all of the voting booths, because the tally sheets posted online did not contain the exact number of registered voters for each booth; presumably the Mission had access to the actual number of registered voters.

⁵ Organization of American States. 2011. "Organization of American States Expert Verification Mission, President Election –First Round 2010 –Final Report." http://www.cepr.net/documents/publications/OAS-Haiti-2011-1.pdf

⁶ Ibid, page 2.

⁷ Ibid, page 8.

⁸ The report does not tell us what the size of the correlation is between its selection criteria (50 percent or greater with a single candidate receiving 150 votes or more) and its criteria for rejecting the selected tally sheet, listed above.

⁹ The Associated Press cited the Assistant Secretary General of the OAS, Albert Ramdin, reporting that: "Nearly 4 percent of polling place tally sheets used to calculate the results were thrown out for alleged fraud at the tabulation center, Ramdin said," in Katz, Jonathan. 2010. "Haiti election results could be delayed for weeks." Associated Press. 18 December. http://www.wtop.com/?nid=389&sid=2180212

¹⁰ The OAS report found that 1,357 tally sheets were quarantined or not received by the CEP.

¹¹ Our tally also excluded tally sheets that our statistical analysis found to be irregular; but these favored Celestin. http://www.cepr.net/index.php/publications/reports/haitis-fatally-flawed-election